Debenham Parish Council
Minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 20th August 2018 at 7:30pm at Dove Cottage, Debenham
Present:  Cllrs S Palframan (Chairman), R Blackwell (Vice-Chairman), L Cockerton, S Dobson, D Seccombe, M Hammond, J Baldwin, F Winrow-Giffin, S Phipps, District Cllr K Guthrie, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk) and one member of the public
	1. Apologies for absence: Apologies had been received from Cllr J Feeney-Howells, G Helm and County Cllr M Hicks.

	2. Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda and additions to register: Cllr R Blackwell declared a non-pecuniary interest on item 6.2; Cllr J Baldwin declared a pecuniary interest on items pertaining to her allotment plot; Cllr F Winrow-Giffin declared a pecuniary interest on matters pertaining to the grass cutting contract; Cllr M Hammond’s dispensation for NP purposes was noted.



	3. Reports 

3.1 District Councillor’s report: District Cllr K Guthrie gave an additional verbal report to members.

3.2 County Councillor’s report: County Cllr M Hicks’ report had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting.



	4. Public participation at meetings: Meeting open to allow members of the public to speak: the member of the public present reported on the fact that many of the supporting comments to the most recent Cherry Tree planning application were not from residents of Debenham and made and appeal to residents who may be against the proposals to ensure they submitted their objections to planning. Reference was made to a similar case in Somersham, where there had been a risk of losing the public house and one of the first exercises which had been carried out had been an independent valuation, as it was clear in some cases prices were inflated in order to render a business unviable. 
It also appeared the Plunket Foundation may be able to help raise some of the necessary funds should a community group be willing to come together in order to try to reinstate the Cherry Tree to its former glory.
The member of the public was thanked for their contribution and it was agreed that an appeal would be placed on the Parish Magazine for volunteers to come forward to join such a community group.



	5. To approve the minutes of the meeting held July 16th 2018: It was resolved to approve the minutes as a true record of the meeting held.


	6. Finance and Administration:
6.1 To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances: It was resolved to approve the accounts for payment. Receipts and bank balances were noted.
6.2 To consider application for funding from the DPCC towards Wi-Fi provision at Dove Cottage: Deferred to the next meeting.
6.3 Action List: The Action list was updated by members.
6.4 To consider article for inclusion on the Parish Magazine re. replacement bench appeal: The draft prepared by Cllr R Blackwell was approved by members for submission to the Parish Magazine (providing a different bench illustration was used). Cllr R Blackwell was thanked for his efforts.
6.5 To note that the Internal Audit Report (received), External Audit Report (pending) and First Quarter accounts are to be considered at the next FAWG - ahead of the September PC meeting: Noted.


	7. Planning matters
7.1 Applications received for recommendation to MSDC:

             a) DC/18/03267 and 03268 Cherry Tree Inn, 1 Cherry Tree Lane: Application for listed building 

consent and application for change of use of existing public house to veterinary practice and community space. Change of use of existing ancillary building to associated animal physiotherapy practise and associated office/training space and 1no. dwelling for staff accommodation: Members views remained the same with regards to alternative planning applications for this site, particularly as it still meant the total loss of the public house and also the holiday lets. 

Cllr M Hammond made a suggestion in the event of the planning officer being minded to approve the application: that it was conditional to the payment of a commuted sum, due to the loss of the amenity/service to the parish and that there was a covenant that this would be imposed on the actual property. This would prevent any future loss risk, as had been the case of the failed previous S106 agreement, unusually associated with the company that owned the asset instead of the property itself. This had meant that once the property changed hands, the legal agreement was no longer enforceable or recoverable and something to be avoided in the future. 

It was agreed by members that although a recompense for loss suffered would be very desirable, it was extremely unlikely that it could be imposed at this stage, therefore it was not included as part of the motion. It was however agreed that reference should be made to the Debenham Neighbourhood Plan, the projected growth of the village and how the Cherry Tree was an important facility which the community not only valued highly but was keen to reinstate.
District Cllr K Guthrie was unable to pass comment on the views of the Parish Council due to her role within the Planning process.

It was, therefore, resolved to recommend the refusal of both planning applications.

b) DC/18/03476 Bullock Farm, Stoney Lane: Notification of prior approval application (…) Change of use of agricultural building to dwelling: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
c) DC/18/02992 Aspall Hall, Eye Road: Creation of new access layout and erection of wall and entrance gates to existing access and re-positioning of oil tank: Although the Parish Council had been courteously informed of the proposal, it was felt that there was no need to submit planning comments on this occasion.
d) DC/18/03346 12-14 High Street: Re-roofing of front roof elevation: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application. 
      7.2 To note Approvals/Refusals:

a) DC/18/01742 5 Deben Rise- Erection of first floor rear extension- Planning permission granted.
b) DC/18/02783 2 Fields Farm- Prior approval (…) change of use of agricultural building to dwelling and for operational development. Conversion of building into 3no. dwellings- Planning permission granted.
c) DC/18/00532 75-77 High Street- Erection of two storey rear extension. Erection of two storey side link extension. Erection of two storey triple bay garage/cart lodge with storage over- Planning permission granted.
      7.3 Planning Correspondence:

             a) DC/17/05182 52 High Street- Conversion of existing building to provide 8 no. flats and 1 no. 

commercial unit:  Notification received that the application had been withdrawn.

b) 0030/17 Land bounded by Derry Brook Lane and Little London Hill- Use of land for the erection of up to 25 dwellings. Formation of vehicular access to Little London Hill (revised proposal) – Notification received that an appeal had been made to the Secretary of State against the decision of MSDC to refuse permission.
The second planning application for 8 dwellings (DC/18/00192- land bounded by Derry Brook Lane and Little London Hill) was due to be considered by the MSDC Planning Committee in the coming days and it was agreed that the Clerk should represent the Council accordingly.

      7.4 Other planning matters: To consider whether to register the Cherry Tree as an Asset of Community 

Value: Given the recently received notifications that previously refused planning applications for change of use were due to go through the appeals process and taking into account the depth of feeling, not just by members of the Council but also by the community in general, it was resolved to register the Cherry tree as an Asset of Community Value. Enquiries would be made in the coming days with regards to the process itself but it was hoped this would help protect the site from further change of use planning applications.


	8. Committees and working groups: To receive reports and consider recommendations/agree actions:
8.1 Cemetery (Inc. St Mary’s Church and URC): To consider recommendations received following 

meeting held 14 August 2018: A list of recommendations from the Cemetery Committee was considered by members and agreed, as follows:

Repainting of Millennium Gates: Suggestion for volunteers to carry out this work: Clerk had approached the Forge with a request for help with this task. 

Newly installed handrail by the gates: Suggestion they should be painted black, in keeping with the gates: Work could potentially be carried out by same group as gates. 
Area for the disposal of hedge cuttings at the cemetery: The suggestion for trimmings from hedge cutting to be temporarily taken to the empty community allotment plot for incineration was agreed by members Resolution deferred to Allotment Committee.

Grave reservation costs: Recommendation for reduction of grave reservation fee by 50% for subsequent years (with immediate effect): Approved by members.
Land for Cemetery extension: Suggestion to approach land owner with regards to land cost enquiry for future consideration: Clerk to action.
Cemetery records: Suggestion for detailed records to be compiled inc. URC and St Mary’s Church: Cllr D Seccombe volunteered for initial work. It was noted that a Churchyard survey had already been completed by a parishioner).
St Mary’s Church wall (section behind Lantern House): Works were back on track, new quote had been requested in case of any change and Diocesan Architect was progressing matters.
It was suggested that the URC area could come under the remit of this committee. However, with plans looming for a possible car park and some uncertainly as to what would happen to the space, it was agreed to leave the status quo. 
8.2 Trees and Greens: To consider request for the siting of a commemorative WI bench on the Village 

Green: Deferred.
8.3 Street furniture/public lavatories: There were no further matters to be reported.
8.4 Highways:

a) To consider advice received re. possible traffic calming/speed reduction measures on Aspall Rd: A communication from SCC Highways had been received regarding traffic and parking enforcement changes due to take place. This correspondence would be considered in greater retail at the next FAWG meeting once questions put forward by the Clerk had been answered. It was also noted that SCC Highways were not in a position to approve financial expenditure on any matters that were not deemed to be of an urgent or health/safety nature and even so local authorities may have to consider funding it themselves.
b) To receive update regarding the Health and Safety charter guidance requested: The guidance needed in order for the recently formed maintenance group to work on or near a carriageway was still being considered by SCC Highways, who was not yet in a position to share it with the Council. This was unfortunate as volunteers and equipment were ready (and willing) to tackle the areas that SCC Highways themselves were neglecting and were becoming an issue for Debenham.
8.5 Woodland, including the Orchard Project proposal: A brief discussion took place and it was agreed that 

the Allotment Committee would prepare a recommendation for this matter.
8.6 Agricultural Holding (subject to decision under item 8.5): Deferred due to above consideration.
8.7 Neighbourhood Plan: A brief report was received from Cllr S Palframan.
8.8 Debenham Youth Provision: There had been no exchange of information between the various parties, possibly due to the Summer holiday period. 


	9. To note correspondence including: 
a) Correspondence regarding environmental matters and the River Deben: The correspondence was briefly discussed and no further action was needed.


	10. To consider matters raised by Cllrs at previous meeting and subsequent updates received:
10.1 Debenham business directory: Cllr D Seccombe had very kindly prepared a detailed document listing 
all the local businesses. Members were asked to go through this document and send their feedback to Cllr D Seccombe.
10.2 Online and hard copy maps (businesses, cycling and footpaths): Deferred.
10.3 Village Green telephone box: Cllr D Seccombe reported that he had ascertained that the kiosk was 
already a listed building and Cllr R Blackwell had arranged a meeting with a local resident in order to discuss plans.


	11. Chair’s urgent business: any items not on this agenda but of such urgency as to merit, in the Chair’s opinion, immediate action: There was no Chairman’s urgent business to be considered.


	12. To receive any reports from Councillors/requests for addition to a future agenda: Cllr L Cockerton referred to an item of correspondence recently received by Council which queried the conversion of part of the URC into parking area. It was explained that as the Neighbourhood Plan was nearing completion, this matter should very soon be re-visited as part of a wider scheme.
It was suggested that if the Lime Trees near the URC were trimmed back, this should slightly improve visibility and parking in the area. Cllr S Phipps agreed to remind the local tree surgeon to progress this matter.

Cllr M Hammond reminded members that the Reg 16 consultation was due to finish very soon and members’ feedback would be needed for the Committee’s final response to the examiner.

Cllr l Cockerton raised the matter of the Chestnut Tree on the green and Cllr S Phipps assured members that the issue reported by one resident was purely from an aesthetic point of view (the tree was asymmetric) and did not warrant any unnecessary pruning or felling work.



	13. Date of next meeting: September 17th 

	Temporary exclusion of press and public: That pursuant to the Public Bodies (Admission at meetings) Act 1960 the Public and Press be excluded from the meeting due to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed


	14. Employment matters: To ratify approval of salary increase in line with NJC scales and agree anniversary article for the parish mag: The proposed salary increase was approved by members and Cllr J Baldwin reported that the editor of the Parish Magazine would be assisting with the preparation of the article.
With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9.30pm.

Signed:____________________________________  Date:___________________________________
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